DacCom PbC Ltd Executive Committee


Record from a Meeting held on 4 May 2007

Mark Jones
6 May 2007

	Attended:
	
	
	

	Gerry Bulger
	Corina Ciobanu
	Richard Gallow
	Mark Jones

	Mary McMinn
	Meena Savla
	Richard Jones #
	Christine Walden #

	Sapana Sheth # (Item 1 only)
	Mark Cockerton (Herts Urgent Care)

	#  West Hertfordshire PCT
	

	Apologies:
	
	
	

	Jeremy Cohen
	Trevor Fernandes
	Avi Gupta
	Zunia Hurst

	Richard Walker
	Suzanne Novak #
	Caroline Johnson ^
	

	#  West Hertfordshire PCT
	^ Dacorum PPI Group

	Copies to:
	
	
	

	Dacorum Practice Managers
	


1. Summary of actions agreed:

	Richard Gallow
	Determine the extent of the commitment Zunia Hurst can make to the medicines management activity this year and seek her advice regarding the recruitment of a deputy.
	18 May 2007

	Richard Gallow
	If necessary, write to Dacorum GPs seeking a deputy for Zunia to support our medicines management project.
	1 June 2007

	Gerry Bulger
	Present the PARS proposal to the Governance Committee at the earliest opportunity, emphasising the financial benefits.
	30 June 2007

	Meena Savla
	Seek a statement of intent from the PCT regarding their plans for delivery of the Out of Hours Service in Dacorum.
	25 May 2007

	Meena Savla
	Invite Harmoni to make a presentation to a future Executive meeting regarding their plans for the Out of Hours Service in Dacorum.
	25 May 2007

	Mark Jones
	Write to Dr Brazier to communicate our decision that his participation in a Sports and Exercise Medicine course can be funded through the Practitioner Training LES.
	11 May 2007

	Trevor Fernandes
	Advertise the terms of the Practitioner Training LES to the Practices and ensure future applications for funding can be addressed through an equitable process based on cost / benefit analysis.
	25 May 2007

	Mark Jones
	Write to Dr Ponsonby to express our appreciation and acceptance of her offer to act as Clinical Lead for the Diabetic Services project.
	11 May 2007

	Chris Walden
	Communicate our view to the PCT regarding the provision of GP services to support a proposed new housing development at Leverstock Green.
	10 May 2007


2. Medicines Management:

Much of the infrastructure for the Medicines Management Project is already in place.  In particular, the existing Practice Prescribing visits are potentially a very effective mechanism.  We should continue to support Sapana at these visits with a GP Lead, in order to demonstrate DacCom’s commitment to and leadership of the project.
Richard Gallow has consulted Zunia Hurst, and presented his vision of the organisation needed.  A diagram is appended.  This proposal effectively builds upon existing structures and processes, providing GP engagement and leadership through a Prescribing Subcommittee of DacCom, which has a central role.

The various roles for the PBC GP Medicines Management Lead are probably too large a remit for a single GP.  Richard is willing to oversee the project, ensure the processes are working and to provide leadership for the Prescribing Subcommittee and Practice Leads Group.
Ideally, it would be possible for Zunia to continue her work related to practice visits and implementation.  We believe this role is funded by the PCT.  However, we do not know how much of a commitment Zunia is able to make at this point.  If she cannot support all of this work it would be helpful to identify a deputy for her.  Richard will discuss this with Zunia.

If necessary, Richard will write to GPs seeking a volunteer.  This work would be funded, and would include practice visits and follow-up, chairing the Practice Leads Meetings, and representing DacCom on the Joint Primary / Secondary Care Prescribing Committee.  We would expect the PCT to administer the meetings.
Significant work and commitment is required from the practices.  Some of this is funded through the PBC LES, but we should consider whether there is a positive business case for an additional Prescribing LES.

3. Patient Activity Reporting Service:

Gerry presented his proposal for a Patient Activity Reporting Service (PARS).  This would:
a) Provide detailed, accurate and timely data to drive commissioning decisions, particularly those related to service redesign.

b) Deliver the benefits of a CAS without the associated drawbacks (the CAS model involves a partial transfer of clinical responsibility which can stimulate increased referral rates).

c) Support the subsequent development of a GP provider function.

d) Support the professional education of GPs through the generation and analysis of PUNs and DENs.

The proposal was received enthusiastically by the group.  In order to make a success of PbC, it is essential we unbundle the PBR tariff.  The concept of a “referral” to secondary care can then be replaced by the more flexible purchase of only those services the patient needs.  Thus, there is a very positive financial case for the PARS proposal.

We now need to gain the approval of the Governance Committee and the buy-in of Practices.  We should pursue both objectives in parallel.  We should make a submission to the Governance Committee at the earliest opportunity.  The Governance Committee seems to require the following from a business case:

· Patient centred

· Meets NICE guidelines
· Delivers cost savings

The benefits of the proposal as a critical part of the wider PbC programme are clear, but there will be a substantial cost (Approximately £300k for Dacorum).  This would be recovered through savings delivered by:

a) Better managed referral activity

b) Redesigned services offering more cost effective care
We need to explain the financial benefits of the proposal more clearly.  This may require us to make an estimate of cost savings based on current activity levels, as we did in developing the proposal for the provider organisation.  The PAS would be funded from the DacCom indicative budget (ie the £1k per patient we are charged with managing), not from DacCom’s operational budget or through the Enhanced Services budget.  The expenditure is justified by its impact in delivering savings within the budget.
Gerry should present the proposal to the Governance Committee at the earliest opportunity.  At the same time, we should communicate the proposal to the Practices.  The proposal is clearly within the scope of the Agreement between DacCom and the Practices, and the work required from Practices is funded through the PBC LES.  In fact, the PARS will deliver referral management at much less cost to the Practices than do other models.  Practices signing the Agreement will have empowered DacCom to initiate projects of this type on their behalf.  However, we do need to consult the Practices at an early stage on the essential details.  For instance, we believe issues of information governance are properly addressed, but all parties need to be satisfied with this.
Gerry will also be discussing the proposal with WatCom.  We believe they are enthusiastic and broader support for the proposal would be very helpful.

4. Out of Hours:

Mark Cockerton explained the proposals for the Out-of-Hours (OOH) service being developed elsewhere in West Herts.  Contracts for Stardoc and HOOS have been extended to 30 September.  Both organisations have agreed to wind up and form a new Social Enterprise: Herts Urgent Care.  This organisation would involve various stakeholders including the Ambulance Service.  The PCT is keen to divest its own directly managed OOH service and Herts Urgent Care would seek to replace this.
This could create an entity serving 750,000 patients.  This is roughly the minimum economic size for an OOH organisation.  Smaller units are not cost-effective.  Herts Urgent Care believes it can deliver a high quality and cost effective service commencing 1 October 2007.

There does not seem to be time for the PCT to go through the tendering process.  They may have to extend the contracts of existing providers as a temporary measure at least.  Herts Urgent Care would deliver the service as the successor to Stardoc and HOOS.  We might expect a tender to provide the OOH service across Hertfordshire from early 2008.  Herts Urgent Care would bid for this and has a lively expectation that it can be successful.
Herts Urgent Care believes it offers a number of advantages including:

· It is a not for profit organisation and will not demutualise (it will be established as a Community Benefit Society).

· Patients and GPs (and other stakeholders) will be involved in planning the service.

· It will offer flexibility in working with the PCT and commissioning organisations to meet changing needs over the lifetime of a contract.

· It can provide superannuation for participating GPs.

· A strong input from local GPs can ensure referral rates are managed in line with our own efforts in-hours.

The contract with Harmoni for the Dacorum and Watford OOH services ends on 30 September.  Options are:
a) Put the service out to tender (but there is insufficient time for this)

b) Extend the contract with Harmoni

c) Offer the work to another provider on a temporary or semi-permanent basis

Herts Urgent Care would be keen to provide the service in Dacorum and Watford, and would appreciate our support.  We cannot yet commit to this, and it might be appropriate to understand Harmoni’s intentions before taking a position.  Meena will invite Harmoni to make a presentation to a future Executive meeting.

We need to understand the PCT’s plans for delivery of the OOH service in Dacorum (and Watford).  We will not accept the familiar statement that “this is up to DacCom”.  The PCT has a contractual obligation to provide the OOH service and has created the situation that exists today.  We will engage with the PCT fully and support their efforts in whatever way we can.  But we will not accept sole responsibility at this point.  

We believe the PEC has decided that Hemel Hempstead will be the pilot site for delivery of an Urgent Care Service, and the specification for the OOH element is in development.  We know Dee Boardman has been working on this.  Meena will seek a statement of intent from the PCT as soon as possible.

5. Practitioner Training LES: 
Dr Brazier has given details of his application for funding of his participation in a Sports and Exercise Medicine course.  We conclude this is a proper use of the funding available through the Practitioner Training LES.  Mark will write to Dr Brazier to communicate our decision.
We are concerned that Practices are generally not aware of this source of funding.  There is an issue of equity if we continue to receive applications only from those ‘in the know’.  Trevor Fernandes should advertise the terms of the LES to the Practices and ensure future applications for funding can be addressed through an equitable process based on cost / benefit analysis.

6. Diabetic Services:

Corina has discussed this project with Dr Ponsonby, who is willing to be the GP Lead.  This is most welcome given her expertise in the field.  Richard Walker could provide the link to the Executive (or Corina if Richard is unwilling).  Mark will write to Dr Ponsonby to express our appreciation and acceptance of this offer.
7. PBC Network:

The PPi group proposes to publish projects on its website and to solicit comment through a “Members Forum”.  Mary has been asked to support a pilot for this, and we are happy for her to do so.  We suggest the COPD project is published initially as this is relatively simple and not controversial.

8. GP for Leverstock Green:

The PCT has asked whether we have a view regarding the provision of GP services to support a proposed new development of 130 dwellings at Leverstock Green.  A response is needed by 10 May so this can be communicated to Dacorum Borough Council.
Chris Walden will inform the PCT that, given the complexity of the issues involved, timescales are too short for us form a considered view.  The PCT should respond to the Council with its best judgement.

9. Company AGM:

Mary is making arrangements for the Company AGM, which we are legally obliged to hold by the end of August.  We intend an evening meeting preceded by a meal.  Cheere House has been suggested as a venue.  There will be a modest hire charge for the room, which we are prepared to pay.  We probably can obtain sponsorship to offset at least some of the cost.

Business of the meeting will comprise:

a) A brief annual report

b) Company accounts

c) Re-appointment of directors

d) Appointment and re-appointment of Executive members including associate members Suzanne Novak, Richard Jones and Caroline Johnson.

Shareholders attending the meeting will be entitled to vote.  We do not intend to make arrangements for proxy voting.

10. Next meeting:

Wednesday 23 May 2007
From 1pm to 2.15pm at Fernville Surgery 
(lunch from 12.30pm)

Appendix: Proposed Structures for the Medicines Management Project
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